Class letter from Roland White

Dear mandolin students:

I’m looking forward to a fun week of bluegrass mandolin with you all at camp!  I’m writing to tell you what to expect in the class, and what to bring.

First of all, this class is for everybody from rank beginners (never played mandolin at all) to intermediates (play tunes, know some chords, but have a long way to go to be pro!).

We will discuss a lot of things that are of equal importance to all levels of accomplishment, and for the topics where there is a skill differential, we will break up into smaller groups.   I will give 

you as much hands-on attention as possible to get you handling the mandolin the right way.

You are not required to have any prior knowledge of the mandolin, of chords, or of anything besides knowing left from right!  I hope you will come with a love of the music and enthusiasm for learning.

We will cover:  how to relax, how to hold the mandolin , holding the pick, tuning, pick direction,

how to practice, playing solos, playing chords, double stops, bluegrass repertoire,

left and right hand technique and coordination, how to listen and what to listen for, and tips on playing together with others.    We will learn some songs and tunes, some chords (especially chords that are close to each other and are easy to change from one to the other), how to get a nice sound out of the mandolin.  Most of all, we will have a great time!  

What to bring:  

· your mandolin in good playing condition with relatively new strings

· a tuner (electronic type is best)

· an extra set of mandolin strings

· a heavy or medium guage plastic pick 

· a music stand (optional, but useful)

· audio tape recorder (optional—useful as long as it doesn’t distract you)

If your mandolin is presently hard to play, seems to have the action too high, doesn’t note true, or has any other problem, get it repaired and properly set up before you come.  You’ll get much more out of the class if your mandolin works well.  A music stand will be useful since I will have paper handouts (no extra cost) for you.  Videotaping is permitted, but I prefer that the student be participating rather than fiddling with the camera.  I reserve the right to ask a student to stop taping if it is interfering with the class.   It is understood that your recordings are for your own educational use only and not to be duplicated or sold.

The best preparation for this class is listening to a lot of bluegrass music.  Especially zero in on Bill Monroe,  Flatt and Scruggs, the Stanley Brothers and the Osborne Brothers.  If you don’t have the old records, you can find a lot of the old material re-released on CD.  If I were to recommend one recording only, it would be the set of recordings made by Bill Monroe when he had Lester Flatt and Earl Scruggs in his band, from 1945-1949.  It has been released on cassette as “The Essential Bill Monroe and His Blue Grass Boys” by Columbia/Legacy.  It may be on CD by now too.

See you at Camp!

Roland
